
 
 
February 19, 2025 
 
Rob Davies   
Hungry Horse Ranger District 
PO Box 190340   
Hungry Horse, MT  59919 
 
PDF submitted via https://cara.fs2c.usda.gov/Public//CommentInput?Project=67436  
and to  robert.davies@usda.gov and pdonnellon@fs.fed.us  
 
Re: West Reservoir PA 
 
Dear Ranger Davies; 
 
Please accept these comments in the above matter into the public record. These 
comments and the attached documents supplement the comments and documents we 
submitted in this matter yesterday, primarily regarding poor management of culverts 
and the leaving of stream-aligned culverts in abandoned or decommissioned roads. 
 
 
Wheeler Creek Road 895F 
 
The Wheeler Creek Road 895F ends at a trailhead at MP 6.863. There, the last mile of the 
decommissioned road is used as the first segment of Trail 64. 
 
We hiked this trail in July of 2015 and found four stream-aligned culverts that had been 
left in place, largely in avalanche chutes. We took photos of these four culverts and the 
brush and avalanche debris that was largely blocking the culvert inlets. We reported 
these culverts to the Flathead NF as a violation of then-Amendment 19’s requirement 
that all stream-aligned culverts be removed from reclaimed/decommissioned roads. 
 
The Flathead NF responded by having Ron Krueger inspect the culverts left in the 
roadbed above the trailhead. We’ve attached Ron Krueger’s six 8/6/15 culvert 
inspection forms as Attachment 1 (ignore the 2/5/16 receipt date in the upper right-
hand corner). He confirms two have medium risk of blockage and that one was “Fnd ¾ 
full of dirt/deposition.” Were these culverts ever removed? If not, when were they last 
inspected? 
 
We include a photo of the first culvert inlet past the trailhead on the following page: 
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We also reported a culvert on the open portion of the road that had plugged and was 
depositing gravel onto the road surface, as shown in the photo on the following page: 
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Included as Attachment 2 are 5 culvert monitoring forms filled out by E. Lovering on 
September 25 and 27, 2005 (ignore the 2/5/16 receipt date in the upper right-hand 
corner). All five culverts are marked as “High Risk CMP.” What is the current condition 
of these culverts today? How often have they been inspected since 2005? 
 
These circumstances are in the project area and are examples of the kind of information 
that must be disclosed in the West Reservoir NEPA analyses and EIS. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Keith J. Hammer 
Chair 
 
Attachments:  
 
1. Ron Krueger’s six 8/6/15 culvert inspection forms 
2. Five culvert monitoring forms filled out by E. Lovering 
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